THE CITY OF TORONTO
City Clerk’sDivision
Minutes of Board of Health
Meeting No. 7

Monday, July 24, 2000

The Board of Health on Monday, July 24, 2000 in Committee Room 1, 2 Floor, City Hall,
Toronto, commencing at 1:10 p.m.

Members Present:

Councillor John Filion Chair
Councillor Irene Jones, Vice-Chair
Ms. Jan Campbell

Mr. Robert Davies

Trustee Gerri Gershon

Councillor Anne Johnston
Councillor Joan King

Ms. Gail Lindsay

Mr. Brian MacK ay

Councillor Joe Mihevc X
Mr. Steven Pinnock

Councillor Michadl Prue X
Mr. Lee Zaslof sky X

X X X X X X X

X

Members were present for some or al of the time period indicated.

Confirmation of Minutes.

On motion by Councillor Prue, the Minutes of the
meeting of the Board of Heath held on Monday,
June 26, 2000, were confirmed.
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7.1

Influenza Il mmunization for
City of Toronto Employees.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, reporting on options for influenza immunization of City of Toronto employees;
advising he financial impact of providing influenza immunization to City employees
involves the cost of providing immunization clinics at City worksites and the cost of
providing vaccine for those employees who are not eligible to receive it free from the
Province; further that the cost of administering influenza immunization for city
employees (excluding City Agencies, Boards and Commissions) is estimated at
approximately $187,064 annually; that funds for this program are not included in the
approved allocation for Employee Health Services, Corporate Services budget and cannot
be absorbed within the approved allocation; that influenza prevention in the 2000/2001
winter season will require employee immunization and associated expenditure of funds
beginning in the fall of 2000; and further that funds for this purpose can be provided on a
one-time only basis through a reallocation of under-expenditures in the Public Health
Program; that on-going expenses for this initiative should be considered in the 2001
operating budget process for Employee Health Services and that Provincia cost-sharing
for this initiative will be sought; that the Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer has
reviewed this report and concurs with the financial impact statement, and recommending
that:

Q) the City of Toronto Employee Health Services offer influenza vaccination at no
charge to all city employees beginning in the fall of 2000;

(2 Employee Health Services contract out the provision of on-site influenza
immunization clinics across the city;

(3) City Council approve the expenditure of $187,064 to provide influenza
immunization to City employees,

4) the estimated cost of this program be absorbed within the 2000 approved
Operating Budget within Public Health and that a report be submitted to the
Policy and Finance Committee on details of this expenditure and the under-
expenditures in 2000 that may be re-allocated for this purpose, as part of the 2000
Operating Budget V ariance reporting process;

(5) the Board of Health urge the Ontario Ministry of Health to include influenza
vaccination for municipal employees in its Mandatory Health Programs and
Services Guidelines, and that the Ministry of Hedth provide free influenza
vaccine for this purpose and 50:50 cost-sharing of immunization expenses,

(6) the Board of Health refer this report to Policy and Finance Committee for its
consideration;
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(7) the Board of Health refer this report to the Occupational Health and Safety
Communicable Disease Control Policy Workgroup for information; and

(8) the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
action to give effect thereto.

Councillor King moved that the foregoing report
from the Medica Officer of Health be adopted,
subject to adding a further recommendation to
provide that for subsequent years, funding for this
program be provided from appropriate Operating
Budget, for example, from Human Resources
Divison and not from the Toronto Public Health
budget. Carried.

Councillor Johnson moved that Toronto Public
Hedth host an “influenza immunization clinic”
during a meeting of Council and that Members of
Council, employees, and the media be invited to
such clinic. Carried.

To summarize, the Board of Health took the following action:
The Board of Health:
0] recommended to Policy and Finance Committee:
(A) adoption of the following Recommendations Nos. (1) through (4)
embodied in the report (July 11, 2000) from the Medica Officer of
Health:
“It is recommended that:
(1) the City of Toronto Employee Health Services offer influenza
vaccination at no charge to al city employees beginning in the fall

of 2000;

2 Employee Health Services contract out the provision of on-site
influenza immunization clinics across the City;

(3) City Council approve the expenditure of $187,064.00 to provide
influenza immunization to City employees,

4 the estimated cost of this program be absorbed within the 2000
approved Operating Budget within Public Health and that a report
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7.2

(i1)

(B)

(©)

(®)

be submitted to the Policy and Finance Committee on details of
this expenditure and the under-expenditures in 2000 that may be
re-allocated for this purpose, as part of the 2000 Operating Budget
Variance reporting process;”

for subsequent years, funding for the influenza immunization program for
all City employees be provided from an appropriate Operating Budget, for
example, from the Human Resources Division, and not from the Toronto
Public Health budget;

Toronto Public Health host an “influenza immunization clinic” during a
meeting of Council and that Members of Council, employees, and the
media be invited to such clinic;

the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the
necessary action to give effect to the foregoing; and

adopted Recommendations Nos. (5), (6) and (7) embodied in the foregoing report
from the Medica Officer of Health.

(Policy and Finance Committee; Ministry of Health; Occupational
Heath and Safety Communicable Disease Control Policy
Workgroup; c. Medical Officer of Health; Commissioner of
Corporate Services, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer; Ms.
Jane Speakman, Legal Services — July 26, 2000)

Bill S-20 — The Tobacco Y outh
Protection Act.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, informing the Board of Health of Bill S-20, the Tobacco Y outh Protection Act
and to seek endorsement of this bill by the Board of Health and City Council, in view of
the Bill's potential contribution to Toronto’'s Comprehensive Tobacco Use Reduction
Strategy; advising there are no financial implications; and recommending that:

@D

2

the Board of Health and City Council endorse Bill S-20, the Tobacco Y outh
Protection Act, and request the Prime Minister, the Federal Minister of Health and
all Toronto area Members of Parliament to support passage of Bill S-20 by the
House of Commons; and

this report be forwarded to all Boards of Heath in Ontario for similar
endorsement and advocacy with their federal Members of Parliament.
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7.3

On motion by Trustee Gershon, the Board of Health
recommended to Council the adoption of the
foregoing report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical
Officer of Hedth subject to amending
Recommendation No. (2) to provide that the report
aso be forwarded to al Boards of Education in
Ontario.

(Clause No. 1, Report No. 6)

A Standar dized Approach to the Delivery
of Public Health Servicesin Schools.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 12, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, proposing a model for the delivery of Public Health Services in schools to ensure
consistent access to Public Health services City-wide; advising that there are no financial
implications for year 2000; and recommending that:

(1) the Board of Hedth endorse the “Comprehensive School Health (CSH)” model for
the delivery of public health services in schoals;

(2) that the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
steps to give effect thereto; and

(3) that this report be forwarded to the Children Youth and Action Committee for
information.

On motion by Trustee Gershon, the Board of
Health:

Q) adopted the foregoing report from the
Medica Officer of Hedth subject to
amending Recommendation No. (3) to
provide that the report aso be forwarded to
Toronto School Board officias; and

2 requested the Medical Officer of Health to
submit a report to the Board on any
suggested modifications that are received
subsequent to the distribution of the
foregoing report.

(Medical Officer of Hedth; Children and Youth Action
Committee; Toronto School Boards — July 26, 2000)
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1.4

L akeview Generating Station —Health
and Environmental Impacts.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 7, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, poviding a response to Council’s request respecting the potential health and
environmental impacts associated with the selling of the Lakeview Generating Station;
advising that there are no direct financial implications for the City of Toronto and
recommending that the Board of Health:

Q) strongly recommend to the Premier of Ontario and to the Ontario Minister of the
Environment that they require full conversion of the Lakeview Generating Station
to natural gas within two years whether or not it is sold; and

2 forward this report to the Works Committee as requested by City Council.

The following persons appeared before the Board of Heath in connection with the
foregoing métter.

- Mr. Gord Perks, The OntAlIRio Campaign;

- Dr. Keith Steward, Toronto Environmenta Alliance, and submitted a written brief
with respect thereto; and

- Mr. Jack Gibbons, Ontario Clean Air Alliance, and submitted a brochure entitled
“Ontario’ s Dirty Secret: Five Coal Plants add up to abig smog problem”.

Councillor Johnston moved that the Mayor, the
Chair of the Board of Health, and the Medica
Officer of Health be requested to meet with the
Provincial Minister of the Environment. Failed.

On motion by Councillor Mihevc, the Board of
Health:

Q) strongly recommended to the Premier of
Ontario and to the Ontario Minister of the
Environment that:

@ they require full conversion of the
Lakeview Generating Station to
natural gas within two years whether
or not it is sold;

(b) all coal-fired generating stations be
converted to natural gas,
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7.5

7.6

2 requested the Medical Officer of Health and
the Chair of the Board of Health to request a
meeting with the Provincial Minister of the
Environment;

(3 directed that a copy of the foregoing report
be forwarded to:

€) the Federa Minister of the
Environment;

(b) the  Anti-Smog Action Plan
Executive Committee; and

4 forwarded the foregoing report to the Works
Committee as requested by Council.

(Premier of Ontario; Ontario Minister of the Environment; Medical
Officer of Health; Chair, Board of Hedlth; Federal Minister of the
Environment; Anti-Smog Action Plan Executive Committee;
Works Committee; c. Interested Persons, Ms. Jane Speakman,

Lega Servicess Mr. Jm Anderson, Lega Services -
(July 25, 2000)

Food Premises | nspections Blitz.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, reporting on the findings of the food premises inspections blitz conducted
between February 22 to June 16, 2000; advising that there are no financial implications;
and recommending that the Board of Health refer this report to City Council for
information.

On motion by Councillor Mihivc, the Board of
Health recommended to Council that the foregoing
report be received.

(Clause No. 2, Report No. 6)
Response to Audit Services Report Entitled
“Review of Food Safety Program”.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, responding to the recommendations contained in the City Auditor's Review of



-8-
Board of Health Minutes
Monday, July 24, 2000

1.7

7.8

Food Safety Program report presented to the Board of Health on June 26, 2000; advising

that there are no financial implications; and recommending that this report be received for
information.

On motion by Councillor Jones, the Board of Health
received the foregoing report for information.

Variance Report to June 2000.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 21, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, reporting on the year-to-date financia information to June, 2000 and to outline
the significant variances and service impacts, advising that there are no financid
implications; and recommending that this report be received for information.

On motion by Mr. Davies, the Board of Health
received the foregoing report.

Community Roundtables on Health.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 10, 2000) from Councillor Irene Jones,
Vice-Chair, and Mr. Lee Zaslofsky, Member, Board of Health, reporting on the four
Community Roundtables on Health held on April 15, 2000 and to recommend the next
step in the process of integrating community identification of local health needs into
Divisional planning and determining most appropriate mechanisms for community

participation with the Board of Health; advising that there are no financial implications
and recommending that:

(1) the Board of Health hold four Community Roundtables on Health on September
11, 2000 to contribute to the process of integrating community identification of
local health needs into Divisional planning and to determine most appropriate
mechanisms for community participation with the Board of Health; and

2 the appropriate City Officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
action to give effect thereto.

On motion by Councillor Jones, the Board of Health
adopted the foregoing report.

(Medical Officer of Health; Councillor Jones;, Mr. Lee Zaslofsky;
c. Ms. Jane Speakman, Legal Services— July 26, 2000)
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7.9

Pur chases of Services Contracts.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 11, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, addressed to the Board of Health and the Policy and Finance Committee,
reporting on a process that will confirm the authority of the Medical Officer of Health to
both award and execute purchase of service contracts for the Preschool Speech and
Language program, the Healthy Babies, Heathy Children program, the Sexual Health
and AIDS prevention programs, and the Child Nutrition Program, in consultation with the
Purchasing and Materials Management Division and the City Solicitor; advising that
there are no financia implications, further advising that the Preschool Speech and
Language program and the Healthy Babies, Healthy Children program are funded 100
percent by the Ministry of Health. Sexual Health program components are 50 percent cost
shared, with the exception of two sexual health contracts totalling $100,000.00 that are
100 percent Ministry of Health funded; that funding for the respective purchase of
service contracts has been approved in the 2000 Operating Budget; that the Treasurer and
Chief Financial Officer has reviewed and concurs with the financial impact statement;
and recommending that:

(1) authority be granted to the Medical Officer of Health to award the purchase of
service contracts related to the programs named in this report, such purchase of
service agencies to be selected in accordance with specific selection criteria as
described in the report;

(2) authority be granted to the Medical Officer of Health to both award and execute, on
an ongoing annual basis, the purchase of service contracts for the programs named in
this report, within the Toronto Public Health approved budget;

(3) authority be granted to the Medical Officer of Health to amend the amount of said
purchase of service contracts subject to a prior report to Policy and Finance
Committee on changes in provincia funding and/or service targets,

(4) the Medical Officer of Health ensure accountability of agencies in accordance with
program requirements specified in Appendices “A”,”B”,”C”, and “D” in this report;
and

(5) that the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
steps to give effect thereto.

On moation by Councillor Jones, the Board of Health
advised Council, for its meeting on August 1, 2000,
that it concurs with the recommendations of the
Medical Officer of Hedth embodied in the
foregoing report.
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(Toronto City Council; c. Medical Officer of Heath; Ms. Jane
Speakman, Legal Services— July 25, 2000)

7.10. Drug Prevention and Harm Reduction in
Regard to Raves.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 4, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, outlining the drug prevention and harm reduction strategies of Toronto Public
Health in regard to raves, responding to specific recommendations pertaining to Toronto
Public Health from the Inquest Touching the Death of Allen Ho; advising that there are
no financia implications and recommending that:

(1)

2

3

(4)

)

(6)

()

the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care organize a network of public heath
units throughout Ontario to develop educational strategies targeted at the drug use
problems in the community;

Toronto Public Health continue to support vehicles for peer-based interventions
for promoting safe, healthy practices at raves, including the Toronto Raver Info
Project and the Toronto Dance Safety Committee as outlined in the Protocol for
the Operation of Safe Dance Events;

the Board of Health include rave health education as a priority for the Drug Abuse
Prevention Grants Review Panel, with a contribution in 2001 from the City of
Toronto Consolidated Grants Budget, Public Health Line, of $20,000.00, and
further contributions of funds from the promoters of each rave, based on the size
of therave, in lieu of the $0.50 per ticket surtax suggested by the Inquest;

Toronto Public Health develop culturally appropriate print, radio, television, and
Internet health promotion materials to promote safe, healthy practices at raves, in
partnership with the Centre for Addictions and Menta Health and the private
sector, as part of its ongoing substance abuse strategy;

the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care support and finance blood testing in
drug overdose cases reported to emergency departments in order to add to the
accuracy of reporting on the pattern of drug use in the community; and support
hospital emergency departments to implement systems that would make it easier to
extract information on drug overdoses from their records and make that
information available to public health units;

this report be referred to City Council for consideration at its meeting on
August 1, 2, and 3, 2000; and

that the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
steps to give effect thereto.
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The Board of Hedth also had before it a communication (July 7, 2000) from the
Committee Secretary, Substance Abuse Subcommittee, advising that the Substance
Abuse Sub-Committee, on July 7, 2000, recommended to the Board of Heath the
adoption of the report (June 29, 2000) from the Medical Officer of Health respecting drug
prevention and harm reduction in regard to raves, subject to:

Q) amending Recommendation No. (1) by adding the words “and boards of
education” after the words “a network of public health units’ and by adding the
words “including primary prevention and outreach to parents’ after the words
“drug use problems in the community”, so that such recommendation shall now
read as follows:

“(1) the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care organize a network of
public health units and boards of education throughout Ontario to
develop educational strategies targeted at the drug use problems in
the community including primary prevention and outreach to
parents;,” and

2 adding the following additional recommendations:
“(8) raves be permitted on City owned property if they comply with:

@ the applicable recommendations contained in this report;

(b) the protocol for the safe operation of arave as approved in 1999 by
City Council; and

(© any further requirements that may be approved by City Council
after consultation with the Toronto Dance Safety Committee;

9) City Council consider developing protocols for other similar kinds of
events, and

(10) the Board of Health advocate to the Ministry of Education and Training to
provide funding for the development of a substance use and abuse unit of
study as part of the Grade 11 and 12 course profiles for the healthy living
strand of the health and physical education curriculum.”

The following persons appeared before the Board of Health in connection with the
foregoing matter:

- Mr. Graham Gerrell, on behalf of Toronto Dance Safety Committee;
- Mr. Bobby Gelrio, Party People; and
- Ms. Sandy Watters, Toronto Raver Info Project.
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Councillor Jones moved adoption of the
recommendation of the Substance Abuse
Subcommittee embodied in the communication
(July 7, 2000) from the Committee Secretary.
Carried.

The action of the Board of Health, therefore, is as follows:

The Board of Health recommended to the Community Services Committee for its special
meeting to be held on July 28, 2000, that:

1)

2

3)

(4)

()

(6)

the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care organize a network of public health
units and boards of education throughout Ontario to develop educational
strategies targeted at the drug use problems in the community including primary
prevention and outreach to parents;

Toronto Public Health continue to support vehicles for peer-based interventions
for promoting safe, healthy practices at raves, including the Toronto Raver Info
Project and the Toronto Dance Safety Committee as outlined in the Protocol for
the Operation of Safe Dance Events,

the Board of Health include rave health education as a priority for the Drug Abuse
Prevention Grants Review Panel, with a contribution in 2001 from the City of
Toronto Consolidated Grants Budget, Public Health Line, of $20,000.00, and
further contributions of funds from the promoters of each rave, based on the size
of the rave, in lieu of the $0.50 per ticket surtax suggested by the Inquest;

Toronto Public Health develop culturally appropriate print, radio, television, and
Internet health promotion materials to promote safe, healthy practices at raves, in
partnership with the Centre for Addictions and Mental Health and the private
sector, as part of its ongoing substance abuse strategy;

the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care support and finance blood testing in
drug overdose cases reported to emergency departments in order to add to the
accuracy of reporting on the pattern of drug use in the community; and support
hospital emergency departments to implement systems that would make it easier
to extract information on drug overdoses from their records and make that
information available to public health units;

this report be referred to City Council for consideration at its meeting of August
1, 2, and 3, 2000;
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7.11

7.12

(7) raves be permitted on City-owned property if they comply with:
@ the applicable recommendations contained in this report;

(b) the protocol for the safe operation of arave as approved in 1999 by
City Council; and

(© any further requirements that may be approved by City Council
after consultation with the Toronto Dance Safety Committee;

(8) City Council consider developing protocols for other similar kinds of events,

9 the Board of Health advocate to the Ministry of Education and Training to
provide funding for the development of a substance use and abuse unit of study as
part of the Grade 11 and 12 course profiles for the healthy living strand of the
health and physical education curriculum; and

(10)  the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the necessary
action to give effect to the foregoing.

(Community Services Committee; c. Medical Officer of Health;
Interested Persons; Ms. Jane Speakman, Legal Services — July 25,
2000)

10" Annual Report of Research Group
on Drug Use Entitled “Drug Usein Toronto”.

The Board of Health had before it a communication (July 7, 2000) from the Committee
Secretary, Substance Abuse Subcommittee, forwarding, for information, the 10" Annual
Report of the Research Group on Drug Use in Toronto, entitled “Drug Use in Toronto”.

On motion by Councillor Mihevc, the Board of
Health received the foregoing.

Ontario Student Drug Use Survey 1999
and Canadian Campus Survey, April 2000.

The Board of Health had before it a communication (July 7, 2000) from the Committee
Secretary, Substance Abuse Subcommittee, forwarding, for information, dlide
presentations submitted by Dr. Edward Adlaf, Head, Population and Life Course Studies,
Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, respecting the Ontario Student Drug Use Survey
1999 and the Canadian Campus Survey, April 2000.
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7.13

On motion by Councillor Mihevc, the Board of
Health received the foregoing.

Request for Investigation and Report —
82 Lambton Avenue, Ward 27.

The Board of Health had before it a communication (June 21, 2000) from Councillor
Frances Nunziata, Y ork-Humber, requesting an investigation of Viele Brothers Autobody
Ltd., located a 82 Lambton Avenue, with respect to concerns that fumes from the
painting booth may be causing illness at our Lady of Victory Catholic School at
92 Lambton Avenue.

The Medical Officer of Health advised that the Ministry of the Environment has
jurisdiction with respect to air quality and that Toronto Public Health officials have been
in contact with both staff of the Ministry and the owner of the autobody shop and that the
Ministry has taken air samples in the area.

The following persons appeared before the Board of Heath in connection with the
foregoing matter:

- Councillor Frances Nunziata;

- Ms. Jill McDowell, Children's Public Health, Pollution Probe;

- Ms. Lillian Kurnik, Principal, Our Lady of Victory Catholic School; and

- Ms. Shirley Thompson, Safety Officer, Toronto Catholic District School Board

On motion by Mr. McKay, the Board of Health
referred the foregoing communication
(June 21, 2000) from Councillor Frances Nunziata,
York-Humber, to the Medica Officer of Health
with a request that the Medical Officer of Health, in
concert with the Ministry of the Environment,
complete the investigation and submit a report
thereon to the Board of Health for its meeting
scheduled to be held on September 25, 2000, or as
soon as possible thereafter.

(Medical Officer of Hedlth; c. Councillor Nunziata; Interested
Persons; Ms. Jane Speakman, Legal Services— July ?, 2000)



-15-
Board of Health Minutes
Monday, July 24, 2000

7.14 List of Outstanding Items, 1998 and 1999.

7.15

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 12, 2000) from the Secretary, Board of
Health, forwarding a list of outstanding items for the Board's consideration for 1998 and

1999.

On motion by Councillor Prue, the Board of Health
received the foregoing.

Significance of the Nanticoke Coal-Fired
Plant on Toronto’s Air Quality.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 18, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, examining Nanticoke’s emissions with respect to air quality in Toronto and its
significance for the negotiations between Canada and the United States on the Ozone
Annex; that there are no direct financial implications for the City; and recommending that
the Board of Health and City Council:

@

2

3)

(4)

urge the Premier of Ontario to ensure that the Nanticoke coal-fired generating
station is converted to natural gas,

request that the Federal Minister of the Environment model the air emissions from
Nanticoke to determine its impact on air quality in southern Ontario and New
York State;

forward this report to the Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM), the
Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO), and the New York Attorney
Genera’s Office; and

forward this report to the Ontario Minister of the Environment and the Ontario
Minister of Energy, Science and Technology.

The following persons appeared before the Board of Heath in connection with the
foregoing matter:

Mr. Gord Perks, The OntAlIRio Campaign;

Dr. Keith Steward, Toronto Environmental Alliance, and submitted a written brief
with respect thereto; and

Mr. Jack Gibbons, Ontario Clean Air Alliance, and submitted a brochure entitled
“Ontario’s Dirty Secret: Five Coal Plants add up to abig smog problem”.

Councillor Johnston moved that the Mayor, the
Chair of the Board of Heath, and the Medical
Officer of Health be requested to meet with the
Provincial Minister of the Environment. Failed.
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On motion by Councillor Mihevc, the Board of
Health recommended that Council:

(@) urge the Premier of Ontario to ensure that
the Nanticoke coal-fired generating station
is converted to natura gas;

2 request that the Federal Minister of the
Environment model the air emissions from
Nanticoke to determine its impact on air
quality in southern Ontario and New York
State;

(3) forward this report to the Federation of
Canadian  Municipdities (FCM), the
Association of Municipalities of Ontario
(AMO), the New York Attorney General’s
Office, the Ontario Minister of the
Environment, the Ontario Minister of
Energy, Science and Technology, the
Federa Minister of the Environment, and
the Anti-Smog Action Plan Executive
Committee;

4 urge the Premier of Ontario to ensure that all
coal-fired generating stations be converted
to natura gas;

(5) request the Medical Officer of Health and
the Chair of the Board of Health to seek a
meeting with the Provincia Minister of
Energy, Science and Technology.

(Clause No. 3, Report No. 6)

7.16 Not to Kids—Portal Youth Tobacco Web
Enhancement Project.

The Board of Health had before it a report (July 24, 2000) from the Medical Officer of
Health, to authorize the Toronto Public Health and the City’s participation in the Not to
Kids — Portal Y outh Tobacco Web Enhancement Project; that the Ministry of Health and
Long-Term Care is providing 100 percent funding to the partnership project, in the
amount of $25,400.00; that there are therefore no direct financial implications for the
City of Toronto; and recommending that:
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(@) the Board of Health request City Council that the Toronto Public Health and the
City be authorized to participate in the Not to Kids—Portal Y outh Tobacco Web
Enhancement Project and that the City be authorized to enter into any necessary
agreements required for purposes of the Project; and

2 the appropriate City officials be authorized and directed to take the actions
necessary to give effect thereto.

On motion by Councillor Prue, the Board of Health
recommended to Council that:

Q) Toronto Public Hedth be authorized to
participate in the Not to Kids—Portal Y outh
Tobacco Web Enhancement Project (the
“Project”);

2 the Medical Officer of Health be authorized
to enter into any necessary agreements
required for the purposes of the Project; and

(3) the appropriate City officials be authorized
and directed to take the necessary action to
give effect to the foregoing.

(Clause No. 4, Report No. 6)

The Board of Health adjourned its meeting at 4:15 p.m.

Chair



